Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday May 20th 2013 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R. Miller (Chairman), J Dyball, C McKenzie, J Taylor, E Wilson, I Maitland, P Talbot, C Wood and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
County Cllr Fred Drane was in attendance. There were no members of the public present. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Dist Cllr: P Webb, Cllr A Bush, Cllr K Norris, Cllr M Colvey
2. Election of Chairman of the Parish Council for 2013/14. Cllr Miller was nominated and accepted the nomination. He was unanimously ELECTED unopposed.   
3. Receipt of Chairman’s acceptance of office. Formal written acceptance of office will be obtained at the June Full Council meeting. 
4. Election of Vice Chairman for 2013/14. Cllr Bush was nominated. He had previously indicated that he would accept the nomination. He was unanimously ELECTED unopposed.   

5. Receipt of Vice Chairman’s acceptance of office. Formal written acceptance of office will be obtained at the June Full Council meeting. 

6. PUBLIC  PARTICIPATION SESSION (Standing Orders Suspended)

There was none. 
7. Declarations of Pecuniary Interest; and consideration of requests for Special Dispensations under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011. There were none. 
8. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
The Chairman wished to thank the council members for allowing him to do a further year as PC Chairman. He assured the Council that he would, as always, try to justify his appointment. He went on to thank Council members for their willingness in continuing to support the Council Committees for the coming year. He reflected on the achievements of the past year and observed that despite that, the number of challenges ahead never seems to reduce. He expressed the view that nothing would ever be achieved without the dedication and support members personally give to the Council. Finally, he remarked that goal of achieving Quality Council Status during this coming year is completely within the Council’s grasp; and he was confident that the Parish Clerk will do his bit to make this possible.
9. Appointments to :       

Environment & Amenities Committee 

Cllrs J Taylor, C Mackenzie, E Wilson, P Talbot, J Dyball, I Maitland, M Colvey 

Finance & Policy Committee

Cllrs K Norris, I Maitland, J Taylor, C Wood,  A Bush, M Colvey

Planning Committee

J Dyball, C Wood, P Talbot, W Wilson

10. Appointment of representatives to:



Village Fayre - I Maitland          DAPTC, Purbeck Area Cttee – R Miller


Village Hall – E Wilson             School Councillor – A Bush  
           


Youth Organisations – C Wood


Sports Club – M Colvey
       
                       


Footpaths Officer – J Dyball



Editor of Lytchett Link – J Taylor

11.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 15th April 2013 were approved and signed by the Chairman.  
12.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
a.
19th November 2012, minute 11.2 – Cllr Colvey to obtain further independent quotations for the MUGA path lighting. The council were advised that this matter has now been taken on by the new committee of the Sports Club. DISCHARGED. 

b. 
18th March 2013 – Council complaints procedure. A copy has now been placed in the Village Library. DISCHARGED. 
c. 
15th April 2013, minute 2. Fencing of footpath between Huntick Rd and Wimborne Rd. This matter has been left with the landowner. DISCHARGED. 

d. 
15th April 2013, minute 8. Communication to Miles Butler (DCC) giving priorities for road surface attention. The Parish Clerk has written to Mr Butler accordingly.

e. 
15th April 2013, minute 10b Contingency for planning applications arriving too late for inclusion on the next Planning Cttee meeting. It was AGREED that such plans will in future be considered by the planning Cttee members who will meet at 7pm on the evening of the Full Council meeting. 

13.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. 
Dist Cllr Taylor remarked that there was nothing of relevance specifically to Lytchett Matravers as the most recent meeting of PDC had been its Annual Meeting – the main business of which concerned the appointment of members to the various committees, etc. 
14.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported on the following:

He had attended the full Dorset County Council Members meeting on the 16/05/13 at which Cllr John Wilson was elected as the new DCC Chairman.  Councillor Spencer Flower was elected Leader of the Council. The cabinet members were then appointed.  Political affiliations of the members of the Council members are: Conservative 27, Liberal Democrats 12, Labour 2, Labour Cooperative 2, UKIP. 
Cllr Drane reported that he had been allocated the following committee memberships:
· Adult and Community Overview Committee.

· Public Health Overview Committee.

· Police and Crime Panel.

· Local Government Association-General Assembly..

He also explained that he is able to attend any Cabinet or other Committee meeting, but is unable to vote should there be a report covering Lytchett Matravers.   

He explained that during the DCC meeting, a member asked a question about a reference, in a report, to bus subsidies being reduced. The questioner made the point that any decision should be made by the whole DCC. This was agreed by the DCC leader, and a full discussion will be held by DCC on this matter  
A statement was made by a DCC member that the most frequent public concerns expressed whilst members were canvassing ahead of the election related to road condition – particularly pot holes and the delays repairing them. Cllr Drane added that he had asked the DCC Cabinet why DCC Highways staff are not more flexible when visiting a pot hole problem. It is understood that they often only repair the particular pot holes they have been sent out to do, and yet ignore others nearby. Cllr Drane felt that it is a waste of money to have to return and repair the other potholes later. He advised that he had also asked why there is now a delay in repairing a pot holes. He explained that those of a particular depth are repaired in 24 hours, whilst others have a lower priority and thus have to wait. Cllr Drane reported that the DCC Cabinet member did not give satisfactory answers to these questions. 

Cllr Drane went on to report that after the DCC meeting he had a meeting with Miles Butler Director Environment - to ask why the Traffic Enforcement Officer does not visit Lytchett Matravers. He asked Mr Butler about the delay in resolving the safety problem concerning the School Crossing Patrol in Lytchett Matravers and the parking problem around the school. Mr Rob Camp, Safety Technician, was asked to attend the meeting. Cllr Drane reported that he had stated that he had a solution which the school were happy with but which the Parish Council were not in favour of. 

There followed a discussion about this plan and it was clarified that this was Mr Camp’s proposal for yellow line parking restrictions – which the Parish Council believes will merely move the problem further along Wareham Road and is likely to create access problems for other residents on Wareham Rd and adjacent residential streets. Cllr Wood suggested, and it was AGREED, that it would be helpful to gather photographic evidence of the problem – before and during / after any trial of Mr Camp’s proposed solution. It was observed that the parking and congestion problems on Wareham Rd and adjacent residential roads got much worse when the school closed the second gate to the school site. It was also suggested that the School be asked to consider again the efficacy of initiating staggered starts and endings to the school day to remove some of the pressure on drop-offs and parking. The Chairman verified that Cllr Drane now had a clearer view of the Parish Council’s opinion on the matter to take up with DCC on its behalf. 
This mater is to be referred back the Environment & Amenities Cttee. Action: Parish Clerk to add this to the agenda of the next meeting of that committee. 
15.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS
There were no reports. 

16.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Amenities Cttee (see minutes of 13th May 2013).

Cllr Wilson reported on the following two recommendations: 
1. To formally request the Lytchett Matravers Allotment Society to undertake the following work which is to be completed within one month to the satisfaction of the Parish Council:

· Attend to the Pavilion building by making the structure safe. This action is to specifically include properly securing the roof – which is giving particular cause for concern. 

· To arrange for the rubble dumped on the area in front of the pavilion to be rolled flat and the surface covered with road scarpings. The area is to be landscaped with a fall to allow for water to run off. 

· To adjust the area of bricks laid in the main entrance so that all edges are flush to the surrounding ground level in order to eliminate tripping hazards.  Unanimously AGREED. 

 2. To agree to a request from a food vendor to sell food in the High Street car park on evening per week - subject to full compliance with the Parish Council’s current policy on food vendors, and under a licence issued for the year upon payment of a £60 administration fee. Unanimously AGREED.
(b) Planning Cttee (see minutes of 2nd May 2013) Cllr Dyball reported that there were no recommendations to bring forward.  
17. Consideration of proposal to use council funds to pay for the development and the annual maintenance for the connecting footpath between the Foxhills Open Space and Deans Drove for the benefit of the village

Cllr Dyball explained that it was hoped that the council would obtain the necessary funding from a pot of money for Heathland Mitigation. Also the result of a grant request to Viridor for £3.5K should be forthcoming very soon. It was noted that there is still a need to clarify that there is no responsibility for the ongoing maintenance of the fence to the adjacent property. However, in the meantime it was AGREED to fund the path maintenance in perpetuity. 
18. Fields in Trust – proposal for dedication of the recreation ground 

It was noted that the deadline for signatures on the Deed of Dedication for the field is the first week of June and it must be signed by Officers of the Sports Club as well as the Parish Council. Cllr Miller indicated that he would pursue this with Cllr Colvey and Cllr Norris. 
19. PDC Planning Training Plan – nominations for places (see email to Cllrs 3rd May). 
Cllrs were reminded of these training opportunities and asked to have another look at what is available and confirm by email to the Parish Clerk what they wish to do so that a formal response can be returned to PDC. Action: All Cllrs to re-examine the list and respond by email the Parish Clerk. 
20. Consideration of meeting venues for 2013/14.  

After a brief discussion it was AGREED to hold the forthcoming Full Council and Committee meetings in the Sports Club Pavilion for a trial period of 6 months. 
21. Council’s Investment Strategy – update

Cllr Wood reminded all present that she had circulated a copy of the proposed policy to all members, and that this had been developed after research, as well as consultation with PDC.  She explained that with interest rates so low, a split of the Foxhills Open space maintenance capital between 1 year bonds with HSBC and Santander met the Council’s need for “no risk”. A copy of the policy is attached at Appendix 1 to these minutes. 

22. REPORTS ON TRAINING ACTIVITIES UNDERTAKEN IN THE PAST MONTH
There was none.  

23. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Village Fayre 
	DAPTC
	Footpaths
	Village Hall

	School Liaison
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	


The following reports were made:

Village Fayre: A brief report was given reviewing the success and any learning points for the event for consideration by the organisers. The Council wished to offer its congratulations to all concerned. Thanks were given for the hard work of the members who represented the Council on the day. 
Footpaths: Cllr J. Dyball reflected on the indecision between PDC and DCC, but that Annette Brooke has now become involved. Concern was expressed about the continued poor condition of the surface of Church Walk. Cllrs were reminded that this is the responsibility of DCC to maintain and that it has been reported to them. 

DAPTC: Purbeck area meeting in the coming week. 
24. Council to approve the following payments already made:- 
	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3164
	Lytchett Matravers Carnival Cttee (Village Fayre) 
	Grant 2013
	500.00
	0.00
	500.00


This was AGREED. 

25. Council to approve the following payments due:- 

	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3165
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary –  May (12 equal monthly payments  by sanding order) 
	876.16 
	0.00
	876.16 

	3166
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – April 


	216.00
	0.00
	216.00

	3167
	Continental Landscapes 
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of Rec – April 
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3168
	The Landscape Group 
	Cemetery Maintenance May 13
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3169
	Village Hall
	Hall Hire – Annual Parish meeting 
	40.00
	0.00
	40.00

	3170
	Village Hall 
	Electricity used in Parish Office 17/3/12 – 21/04/13
	595.81
	0.00
	595.81

	3171
	Dorset County Council
	Funding of additional library opening hour per week. 
	1264.00
	0.00
	1264.00

	3172
	S Masters (S M Fencing) 
	Rocket Park Fencing
	3567.84
	0.00
	3567.84

	3173
	M Gracey
	Reimbursement of fee for website
	9.99
	2.00
	11.99

	3174
	Zurich Municipal
	Annual Parish Council Insurance
	1848.37
	0.00
	1848.37


These were AGREED. 
26. CORRESPONDENCE.

The Parish Clerk reported on the following correspondence received: 

· An advertisement for PDC Safety week. 

· A copy of a letter from Annette Brooke MP to Steve McKenzie, Chief Executive PDC, expressing concern about the process PDC follows for referrals of planning applications to the Planning Board. It seems this might be out of step with most other councils around the country. 

· A package from PDC containing hard copies of three consultation exercises which were referred to by Dist Cllr Taylor a the April Full Council meeting. 

Cllr Dyball reported on communication with a representative of the Village Scout group regarding the plans for a new Scout hut on the Club Hall site. She commented that the Scouts will review this to ensure it incorporates all they would wish to have included, rather than focussing on the cheapest / or simplest option only. 

Cllr Dyball reported that she had been advised that a fence post on the far side of Rocket Park is loose but will be attended to. 

27. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
· Cllr Dyball expressed concern at the apparent lack of follow-up from Mr Dring on a large list of issue he took on at a recent meeting with representative of the Parish Council. 

· Cllr Taylor advised that he is working on a further issue of the Lytchett Link. He requested articles for this from Cllrs. Action: All to consider contributions. 
The meeting closed at 9:40pm.
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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